A SUTHERLAND INSTITUTE WORKING PAPER

Parent-Driven Education in America: A Revival

By Christine Cooke Fairbanks

March 2025





Sutherland Institute is an independent, nonprofit, nonpartisan public policy think tank. It advances principled public policy that promotes the constitutional values of faith, family and freedom.

For more information, visit <u>sutherlandinstitute.org</u>.

Introduction

A movement is afoot in America. Parents are getting more directly involved in their children's education. We might attribute this to a growing number of cultural controversies. Student performance problems in public schools and the COVID-19 pandemic have pushed families to seek parent-driven education.

Whatever the causes, we are seeing what Sutherland Institute is calling parent-driven education.

The term "parent-driven education," as used by Sutherland Institute, tries to capture any education option where parents act as teachers, administrators, funders or hosts. This is a step above simply being involved in an education that is paid for, created or delivered by an outside entity, though parental involvement in all forms of education is vital.

Parents choosing these options want more say over how their children are educated, the ideas they are being taught, and their children's social environments. They can include independent home-schoolers, those who use a home-school co-op, microschoolers, families that use hybrid models, those who enroll in private schools, and even those who predominantly choose public schooling or funding but with parents in a key role. It all exists on a spectrum of how involved a parent wants to be.

Unsurprisingly, state legislatures have followed this lead. Education choice legislation has been a burgeoning area for state legislators, who have passed many education choice programs and scholarships. This has opened doors for

entrepreneurs to supply and create options for parents to choose a more parent-driven education.

Such high levels of direct parental control in a child's education are far from a new concept. Arguably, today's parent-driven education movement is a return to America's foundations, a time when parents were the primary (sometimes only) driver of their child's education.

How education was first established in America is comparable to how an increasing number of parents are seeking greater control over the education of their children today. The modern iteration is bolstered by new technologies and education choice public policy.

It may be a revival of what once existed in America, but now with modern features, innovative options, and public resources.

The Colonial era

Education in the pre-Revolutionary 13 Colonies was varied, non-standardized, and dependent on several factors, such as one's family and region.

Parents were central to their child's education – often paying for schooling without taxpayer support or bearing the entire responsibility for instruction themselves. This, of course, meant that some families left their children uneducated, allowed them to simply pick up enough skills for a vocation, or sent them away to other families for training or apprenticeships.¹

For those in the Northeastern Protestant Colonies, reading the Bible and gaining religious understanding were also seen as a central feature of a child's education, making home a key place of learning.² Religion was also a strong motivator for

the New England Colonies to prioritize education in their laws.³

The first law regarding education in America was passed in 1642 in Massachusetts, named the "Massachusetts Compulsory Attendance Law."⁴ This law required that heads of households be responsible for the education of any children living in their household – codifying that parents were seen as a child's first and most important educator.⁵ The law extended to more than the head's immediate offspring and included the children of servants and apprentices.⁶ Rather than requiring students to attend school, the law's intent was to ensure parents took responsibility for children's educational instruction and learning.⁷

When more organized schools came into existence, family finances were still a factor in whether a student could attend.

While Massachusetts boasts the first publicly funded school in the nation, the Boston Latin School founded in 1635, it is also known for creating an important law that established property tax to pay for schools.⁸ In 1647, Massachusetts passed the "Old Deluder Satan Act," which required towns with 50 households to create what would have been an elementary school, and if it met a larger threshold (100 households), to create what we would call a secondary school.⁹

Even though town resources – funded at the communities' discretion rather than always by taxes – helped support these schools, they were considered "public" only in that anyone who could pay could attend with no other restrictions. ¹⁰ This was in contrast to schools that were open only to those in a particular religion. ¹¹ In contrast to today, statutes required education

to be provided but did not require students to attend school.¹²

In areas outside the New England colonies, education was often more reliant on families and other private institutions like local churches and private donors.¹³

For instance, the Virginia governor in 1671 said the responsibility for education was up to "every man according to his own ability to instruct his children." Farmers in the South who worked in fields would sometimes combine resources to create a "field school," located near where they worked – a Colonial version of the microschools gaining popularity today. Endowed schools were sometimes overseen by public officials, though they were still privately funded. Very rarely were public funds given to a school.

As with other areas, public funds were rarely given to schools in the middle colonies like New York, New Jersey, Philadelphia and Delaware.¹⁸ A variety of religious groups played an important role in creating a range of schools in Philadelphia.¹⁹ Some privately endowed schools were free for the poor, while other schools charged tuition.²⁰

All of this meant that even when parents were not the direct instructors, families usually had ultimate responsibility for education, whether by tradition or by law.

The founding of the United States of America

At the time the nation was founded, many of these features remained. Other than in rare instances – like the Northeast's partially publicly supported education system – education was still usually privately supplied and paid for. It took place at home, church, schoolhouses, and in other local

institutions. Still, parents believed it was their duty to educate their children, including on morality and religion.

However, the Founders understood that a newly birthed republic required an educated citizenry – one that understood the government they had created so they could ward off tyranny. John Adams and Thomas Jefferson both pursued publicly supported education systems.²¹ Their efforts eventually influenced other public education systems and future policy in Congress.²²

In 1779, in Virginia, Jefferson sought to pass the "Bill for the More General Diffusion of Knowledge," which would have created and financed a public education system for both boys and girls.²³ Its failure was attributed to a lack of resources due to the effects of the Revolutionary War, though the policy was initially received with enthusiasm by lawmakers.²⁴

A little later, in 1780, Adams drafted the Massachusetts Constitution, which put education in a key position of importance in its government.²⁵ This constitution served as a model for several other state constitutions.²⁶

Congress adopted some of Jefferson's and Adams' philosophies when drafting and passing the Northwest Ordinances of 1785 and 1787, which divvied up land to the territories so they could become states.²⁷ These laws outlined how to divide up the land into counties and towns and required that land resources be used to finance a public education system.²⁸ Such a policy emphasized the government's interest in education even though there was no formal role for the federal government in education outlined in the U.S. Constitution.

Even as public sentiment started to turn from parent-driven education toward publicly funded

and (what would evolve into) more government-driven systems of schooling, culturally parents were understood to play a key role in a child's education. For instance, while education for white men was important because they would be voters, education for girls was justified on the understanding that they were educators for their children.²⁹ In this way, parents (mothers) were seen as drivers of education through the founding of the nation and our early conceptions of public education.

From the common school movement to the mid-1990s

Notwithstanding these parent-centered roots, some of our nation's Founders saw benefit in publicly funded education, pushing constitutional or statutory language to create it early on.

By the 1790s, features of common schools – an early type of the public school we know today – began to emerge in America in places like New York, where common "pay" schools proliferated; these were schools where students could pay to attend and gain a common education with any others that paid to attend as well.³⁰

These were the early philosophical foundations of what would become the common school movement. This era of advocacy would lay a foundation for moving education away from parents' direct control and toward the more standardized, government-driven model of public schools used today.

The common school movement

Though multiple education reformers played a role in the emergence of the American common school, most attribute Horace Mann with its inception around 1830. Mann is the best-known advocate for free, nonsectarian and universal education for all children in the United States.

Mann served in the Massachusetts State
Legislature before being appointed secretary of
the Massachusetts Board of Education in 1837,³¹
where he published on education in the Common
School Journal.³² By 1843, Mann went to Europe
to study its education systems.³³ Most impactful
on him was his trip to Prussia,³⁴ a country that
incorporated ideas like creating a common
identity through free schooling, curriculum
decisions, teacher preparation, and even a
national department of education.³⁵ Mann's work
in learning about Prussia's system helped shape
his philosophies and the features we readily
recognize in most of today's public schools.

The concept of the common school was a response to societal changes politically and economically. Agricultural life was giving way to factories, government was investing in infrastructure such as roads, and society was seeing a rise in poverty and disparities between the rich and poor. Immigration brought new people and stoked suspicion of their religious traditions. Amid all this, some education reformers felt the need to offer a universal and unifying mode of education.

The motivations for creating common schools were to address these societal issues.³⁹ One was to reduce poverty and crime, and another was to create a more united American culture among diverse groups.⁴⁰ They were also seen as a way for the common person regardless of class (though

race and religion still mattered) to gain education, morality, and the characteristics of citizenship.⁴¹ As this model developed it became an entrenched mode of operation for American life: centralized education that required state and local participation and funds.

Standardizing the teaching profession and compulsory education

Part of this movement included the standardization and professionalization of teaching, which required both formal training and unity of voice on issues impacting teachers. In 1839 the first public Normal School was established in Lexington, Massachusetts, to train teachers; "normal schools" were the name for teacher preparation institutions (later these became teacher colleges and then university departments of education).⁴² Previously, teachers could largely be anyone hired by parents or private entities to teach a subject or skill, though they were often men, including clergymen.⁴³ Thus began a more systematic way of teaching pedagogy. In some ways, this could be seen as a good outcome since teachers were better prepared for the classroom; however, standardization of pedagogy may also be the reason teaching has been viewed as less personalized for students.

Likewise, in 1857 the National Teachers Association was created.⁴⁴ It was established when different state-level associations invited others to join so they could have a national voice.⁴⁵ This was important for many teachers because they often lacked the necessities to teach, were paid little for their services, or experienced poor working conditions.⁴⁶ A few years before, in 1852, Massachusetts created the first compulsory education law, which compelled students ages 8 to 14 to attend school – the ideals of common school could not be achieved if not enough students attended. ⁴⁷ By 1918 all states in the U.S. had mandatory attendance laws.government taking a stronger role, became more muscular and standardized over time. These features are the same as those we see in today's typical public school district.

Schooling through the mid-20th century

Modeled like the common school, public schools spread through the 19th century, though not evenly. 48 The Northeast was again ahead of others in adopting public schools (as it was in the Colonial era). 49 Cities tended to introduce them faster than rural areas. 50

Though most areas of the country would eventually establish public schools, by 1870 about 78% of students ages 5 to 14 had access to public schools. Public high school would take even longer to catch on. In 1910, only 14% of Americans 25 years and older had a high school degree, as opposed to 2017, when 90% of that same demographic had a high school diploma. 52

This suggests that as public schools became the norm over time, most parents sent their children to public school. This is still true today.

The ultimate dream of universal public schools as an institution of unity and equal access was still a work in progress. Race discrimination and segregation of black and white students in public schools made it difficult to realize these early hopes. In some states, Latin American, Native American and Chinese American students faced similar discrimination and segregation in

schools.⁵³ In 1954 the U.S. Supreme Court held in *Brown v. Board of Education* that the "separate but equal" concept (which justified segregation in schools) was unconstitutional.⁵⁴ Throughout the 19th and 20th centuries, political battles continued over education for women, people of different races and religions, and students with special needs.⁵⁵ With time, the federal government would continue to grow in influence to push national agendas.

Basically, almost as soon as public schools were the norm, it needed reform to meet the needs of different groups.

Early efforts to create a department of education

Part of the reform efforts would come from the federal government. Almost as far back as the Civil War, there were efforts to create a federal education entity. However, the story of its creation has always been one of tension: federal encroachment versus federalism, politicization of education versus student learning, and questions surrounding the constitutional legitimacy of federal efforts in education.

In 1867, an early Department of Education was created.⁵⁶ It was intended to be an entity that needed only a handful of staff to gather data on the best ways to improve education.⁵⁷ Due to concerns that it would gain too much control, eventually it was downgraded from a department to bureau within the Department of Interior, called the United States Office of Education, which got hosted by other federal departments over time.⁵⁸ For instance, in 1939 it was moved to the Federal Security Agency.⁵⁹ By 1953 the Office of Education was housed within the Department of Health, Education and Welfare (HEW).⁶⁰

The National Education Association (NEA – a teachers union) supported a clearer federal institution dedicated for education. When future President Jimmy Carter was running for office, the teachers union agreed to back his candidacy if he would commit to creating a Department of Education, which he followed through on in 1979. The Department of Education that we know today became operational in 1980. Ever since, abolishing or diminishing the Department of Education has been a talking point for conservative presidential candidates, since many see the agency as ineffective at best and unconstitutional at worst.

Federal policy and funding

Of course, federal education policy does not necessarily rely on the existence of a department. Federal education policy was created for years regardless of the official entity – often through Congress.

The early 1900s saw the federal government directly funding education in a number of ways. 63 In 1917, vocational education was given a boost by the federal government with the Smith-Hughes Act, which gave federal aid to precollegiate public schools. 64 After World War II, the federal government expanded its support of education by passing legislation like: (1) the Lanham Act of 1941, which aided the construction of schools; (2) the GI Bill of 1944, which helped veterans pay for college or training; and (3) the Impact Aid laws of 1950, which aided local districts with school operating costs affected by federal activities. 6566

Another well-known example of the expansion of federal education policy occurred after Russia launched Sputnik. America's leaders felt the nation was behind technologically and that we had lost our competitive edge. In response, in

1958 Congress passed the National Defense Education Act (NDEA), which allowed the federal government to grant funds to American high schools to support science, mathematics and foreign language, which was an early forerunner of the STEM efforts that we see today.⁶⁷

Then the nation dove into the Civil Rights movement in the 1950s and 1960s. The United States Supreme Court ruled against segregation (the separate but equal standard) in *Brown v. Board of Education* in 1954. Furthermore, federal enforcement by the Justice Department was required to implement desegregation policies at the school level when people resisted the court's holding.

The 1960s also brought President Lyndon B. Johnson's Great Society program. This included "war on poverty" legislation passed by Congress, like the 1965 Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA).68 During this time, Congress also passed the Higher Education Act. 69 Both of these federal laws still govern federal public funding of education in significant ways today. They have also brought about noteworthy federal education initiatives – some successful, many unsuccessful, and nearly all controversial. For instance, the regular reauthorization of ESEA became the vehicle for federal education policies like the No Child Left Behind Act in 2001 (NCLB) under President George W. Bush and the Every Student Succeeds Act in 2015 under President Barack Obama.

ESEA also created and still authorizes Title I funding for schools serving a high number or high percentage of students living in poverty. This program remains a very prominent feature of education policy discussions today.

In 1975, Congress passed the Education for All Handicapped Children (the name was changed to Individuals with Disabilities Act, or IDEA, in 1990). This federal law requires schools to serve the educational needs of students with special needs. It created a right to a "free and appropriate education which emphasizes special education and related services designed to meet their unique needs." Today, families of students with special needs in public schools interact with this law daily.

During President Ronald Reagan's administration, the National Commission on Excellence in Education published a report called "A Nation at Risk: The Imperative for Educational Reform" in 1983, which condemned a host of performance measures in American education. ⁷¹ Part of its purpose was to ensure the nation was doing enough to compete during the Cold War. While the Reagan administration was highly critical of the existence of the U.S. Department of Education, this report was a spearhead for education policy discussions.

President George H.W. Bush pushed for national goals in education, again inserting the federal government into education policy. Dome efforts started to coalesce around improving education through standards, starting with President Bill Clinton's administration, and culminating in his immediate successor's No Child Left Behind push for state standards and assessments to reach proficiency.

Federal policies since then have at times tried to send power back to the states (with ESSA)⁷⁴ or at other times issued guidance on topics that have been controversial (like bathroom policies relating to gender identity).⁷⁵

In the end, while federal education policy began in the 19th century as an intermittent effort whose impact was marginal, it grew during the 20th century into the permanent and substantial fixture of the education landscape, where it remains in the 21st century.

One of the challenges with this fixture is that there's a perceived, and perhaps real, inverse relationship between government and parents: When the federal government role in education increases, the parent's role is reduced. As the federal government has sought public education reforms, concerns have grown about diminishing state, local and parent control.

The impacts of federal involvement in education

Aside from questions of constitutionality, critics argue federal involvement has been controversial at best and ineffective at worst.

To show its ineffectiveness, some point to longitudinal data we have of American education performance, which is the National Assessment for Educational Progress (NAEP), sometimes called the Nation's Report Card.

For example, data show that while fourth-grade math and reading scores increased from years 1978 to 2004, the gains diminished by eighth grade and disappeared by 12th grade.⁷⁶

From 1996 to 2017, NAEP math scores improved substantially, but the growth was not a linear pattern. In fact, 2017 scores were identical to scores in 2009 and some years even saw decreases. For this same time period, reading score gains were more modest.

Furthermore, looking at the performance gaps between black and white students from 1996 to

2017 reveals that the gap narrowed but remained significant in math.⁸⁰ Worse, the black-white gap in reading scores remained unchanged for those two decades.⁸¹ This is especially disconcerting when considering that NCLB was aimed at improving scores for disadvantaged students. This period – 1996 to 2017 – should have reflected NCLB's effects if any were to be found.

Controversies have also sprung from federal involvement. Although federal sources account for only about 8%⁸² of all elementary and secondary public school revenues, the Department of Education has the third largest budget of any federal Cabinet department.⁸³ While participation in programs is always voluntary, there is intense political pressure for states and districts to seek and accept whatever funds they can get. This means in effect that the federal government creates education policy that impacts public schools across the board on a regular and ongoing basis.

Importantly, funds come with requirements with which states must comply to receive funding – some of which further the political agenda of a particular administration, political party or interest group. The highly controversial Common Core standards are a prime example of federal policy being incentivized by an administration and detested by states at large. Federal guidance regarding discipline policies like restorative justice practices have also been controversial. ⁸⁴ In short, federal policy is often politically charged and increasingly polarizing – causing headaches for states, local districts, parents and students alike.

In recent years, the politicization of education has become difficult to ignore, both at the state and federal level. Federal levers are a significant part of that equation, and even presidential hopefuls reveal the degree to which that is true when they champion their education platforms – often using them as a basis to attack their political opponents and promote their own ideas.

The federal role in education is not likely to go away spontaneously, but federal influence could wane as the movements for parents' rights and education choice develop across the nation.

The rise of the modern homeschooling movement

Today's growing focus on parent-driven education owes some of its success to early home-schoolers – those who have been resisting the default of public schooling for decades, even alongside a growing federal footprint.

Notwithstanding the common-school style public schools being the norm throughout the 20th century, some families in the mid- to late 20th century, dissatisfied with public schools, pursued education that more closely resembled education in earlier days.

What the story of the rise of the modern homeschooling movement (1960s to 1980s) reveals is that although early home-school families were motivated by varied reasons, they were united in a belief that they could achieve unique goals only outside of the traditional schooling system.

For all the merits of gathering diverse children into a shared American experience and lifting up students destined for poverty, the commonschool approach also relied on a system of order, obedience, centralization, standardization, and an industrial-era mode of operation. Many of these latter features started to be seen as extreme failures that either needed to be reformed or avoided altogether.

A radical reform for the time in which it began, the advent of modern home school grew from roots in both the political left and conservative Christian movements during the 1960s and '70s.85 Both segments of society developed distinct rationales for forgoing traditional school and seeking a home-school environment.

On the conservative Christian side of things, people like R.J. Rushdoony and Raymond Moore were vocal champions of why schooling at home was better than traditional school.

Rushdoony, an American Calvinist philosopher and preacher, emphasized the importance of an at-home Christian religious approach to education as a means to build God's kingdom – a sort of exodus from the schools of the time.⁸⁶⁸⁷

Moore and his wife, Dorothy – often called the grandparents of the modern home-schooling movement⁸⁸ – advocated for the developmental benefits of kids staying home with parents during their early schooling years, around 8-10 years old – especially for boys – rather than sending them to a more formal education.⁸⁹ He and his wife were also Christians and created their own homeschooling approach.⁹⁰

On more of the political left, Austrian philosopher and Catholic priest Ivan Illich, a radical thinker in the 1970s who helped develop the alternative health lifestyles movements, published his education theories in several books. His most influential work was his 1971 book, called *Deschooling Society*, which criticized mass schooling for requiring students to navigate hierarchies to get credentials rather than truly learning in natural ways like through relationships. Page 1972 page 2012.

All these contemporary thought leaders and others – whether for religious, developmental or

ideological reasons – created a foundation of diverse rationales for why home schooling should be considered better than traditional school settings during the 1960s and '70s.

Furthermore, the U.S. Supreme Court dealt a blow to the public school default, which required attendance at a public school, in *Wisconsin v. Yoder*. ⁹³ The court held that an individual's right to free exercise of religion outweighed the state's interest in forcing a child to attend school beyond eight grade. This created a powerful precedent that parents could educate their children outside the traditional public schools.

John Holt and the "Growing Without Schooling" newsletter

Still, home schooling as conceived of today was most heavily influenced by the thought leadership of John Holt.

In some ways, Holt's background was an embodiment of the counterculture of the 1960s and '70s.94 Though he served in the U.S. Navy, he later joined a pacifist group and was a vocal critic of the Vietnam War.95 He refused to pay taxes and rebuffed an honorary degree from a university because he believed higher education creates "enslaving institutions." He was also an open critic of federal efforts to reform or address education crises because it sought only to fix a system that he believed was inherently flawed. 97 He advocated for the rights of children, including their right to choose their own guardians. 98 His counterculture or anti-establishment approach could be seen in his teaching career and education philosophy as well.

Ultimately, Holt's education philosophy boiled down to a belief that education ought to be childled rather than directed by an institution like a school.⁹⁹ Holt developed some of his personal theories about education as a former private school teacher.¹⁰⁰ He was fired for bucking the administration's traditional procedures like giving assessments or using new pedagogical approaches.¹⁰¹ His ideas also came from observing other modern-day classrooms and taking notes of what he witnessed.¹⁰²

Though he wrote many articles and several books in his lifetime, his first published book was the 1964 book *How Children Fail*, which asserted that compulsory schooling killed a child's innate curiosity and replaced it with fear to make them conform to authority. 103104

But Holt's lasting influence and legacy really stemmed from when he started publishing the first home-schooling newsletter, called "Growing Without Schooling," in 1977. ¹⁰⁵ In it, Holt would share practical ideas and stories of families who were already home-schooling. ¹⁰⁶ In response, he would receive letters from parents looking to continue the conversation. ¹⁰⁷ Holt ran his bimonthly newsletter and correspondence until he died in 1985, though the newsletter continued in publication until 2001. ¹⁰⁸

Holt also championed "unschooling," a term he coined, which included schooling that did not have to take place at home. ¹⁰⁹ His work, however, has culminated in inspiring families to look for a range of ways to instruct children outside of a traditional school setting, an umbrella approach that for many has driven the home-schooling movement.

What Holt started among families with his newsletter spilled into a greater political need once those parents ran into legal hurdles in their states.

Creation of the Homeschool Legal Defense Association

As the intellectual underpinnings for home schooling grew in popularity, so did the need for the corresponding practical and legal resources.

By the early 1980s, relatively few families were home-schooling, which meant those who were doing so often sought out practical home-school ideas and guidance. Some state governments created extreme challenges for families by putting parents in jail¹¹⁰ for contributing to truancy or delinquency (something that happened as recently as 2019 in Mississippi, though the charges were dropped).¹¹¹ Others are less extreme but have laws about parent requirements to homeschool. For instance, some states require a parent to have a high school diploma or GED.¹¹² Every state allows parents to home-school without a teaching certificate unless, as is the case in some states, parents try to qualify to home-school under a "private tutor" category. 113

Michael Farris was an attorney and a homeschooling father in Washington state who would often be contacted by home-schooling families when they needed legal counsel. 114 Farris realized there was a need to start an organization to offer home-schooling families legal representation more broadly. 115 He partnered with Mike Smith, another attorney and home-schooling father based in California, to open a nonprofit organization aimed at making home schooling legal in every state and to fund the legal representation of home-schooling families. 116

In 1983, the Homeschool Legal Defense Association (HSLDA) was created.¹¹⁷ Its influence has been a crucial factor in the legislative victories across the nation to secure the right of parents to instruct their children at home. And HSLDA, as it was first conceived, also won court cases defending families who were getting pushback from their state government. The organization is heavily influenced by Christian philosophies, and its advocacy matched the growing homeschooling momentum of the 1980s – seeking a more religious-based education. We have the now-common stereotype of the Christian, rightleaning home-school family.

Today home schooling is legal in every state, but the organization is still a source of resources and information for families who need practical help in home schooling.

During the COVID-19 pandemic, the number of families reported as home-schooling more than doubled. Since then, more states have adopted education savings accounts to fund at-home education, though this is legally not considered home schooling by groups like the HSLDA. Still, their work philosophically supports those families who do not want to send their children to a school for their education.

Today's home-schooling movement is growing increasingly diverse, religiously, racially and politically. The number of black families that report themselves as home-schooling grew five times during 2020. The number of Hispanic families home-schooling nearly tripled. Rapid momentum in the school choice movement has also created new education models, including hybrid approaches, which are publicly funded, but instruction and learning take place outside of a traditional school setting – often at home. Examples include distance learning programs offered by public charter schools and school districts, or a la carte education from education savings accounts.

Hybrid approaches illustrate a resurgence of people wanting an approach similar to what predated the common school era and which was dominant in America's education landscape early on. Regardless of funding or providers now available, these at-home education families have the modern home-schooling era to thank for establishing their philosophical and legal framework.

Charter schools and pre-pandemic public-school choice

In fact, the well-established (and legislatively successful) education choice movement may also owe its undergirding philosophy to arguments made by early home-schoolers: Parents deserve alternatives.

Education choice is now a well-cemented issue in the Republican Party¹¹⁸ Today's Democratic Party has taken a position largely opposed to recent education choice efforts.¹¹⁹ However, education choice is now being offered to more parents of all backgrounds, which reflects public school choice's early bipartisan beginnings.

The early school choice movement that grew in the 1980s and 1990s has touch points with advocates and groups that are not singularly ideological or partisan. Early education choice efforts focused on public charter schools, increased choice in district public schools, and private school choice programs like vouchers and tuition tax credits.

Those early efforts have led to significant expansion of education choice in recent years. As states continue to embrace education choice, more people are likely to experience its effects. This in turn is likely to create a broader

demographic of education choice proponents than America has seen before.

How public charter schools began

Public charter schools are a form of "public school choice." Public charter schools are, as their name suggests, publicly funded schools that receive a charter from the state. Their charter allows public charter schools to operate independently from any school district and to try innovative pedagogies or school management practices.

Early thought leadership on public charter schools in the 1970s can be attributed to a New England educator named Ray Budde. 120

Budde wrote a paper in 1974 called "Education by Charter," garnering almost no attention.¹²¹ But after the Reagan administration's "A Nation at Risk" report was published in 1983, Budde decided to get his charter school paper published.¹²² He succeeded in 1988.¹²³ He subsequently sent it to then-President George H.W. Bush, but it continued to attract little attention.¹²⁴

In July 1988, Budde learned that Albert Shanker, president of the American Federation of Teachers, had presented Budde's proposal for "charter schools" in a National Press Club speech. Budde's charter school idea wound up in a New York Times article and, ultimately, in the mind of policymakers.

In truth, Budde's original concept was that charters would come from the districts themselves, a way to create innovation within existing schools – not to compete with public schools. Shanker's derivative proposal was that new, innovative schools ought to exist within shared buildings of other schools to improve the

public schools through innovation and competition – not to step away from them. 128

This idea of charter schools made its way to the Minnesota State Legislature. Three state legislators and advocates of the concept – all Democrats – chose to modify the idea to allow the state to authorize charters. ¹²⁹ This became the nation's first charter school law, in 1991, and the first public charter school in America was created in Minnesota the following year.

But Minnesota was not only a leader in creating the first public charter schools. It was also an early adopter of district public school choice by enacting the nation's first open enrollment law in 1988.¹³⁰

Open enrollment laws

Open enrollment is also considered "public school choice." Simply put, these policies allow students to transfer from one public school to another. Still, they reflect a growing political acceptance of parents' need for options.

State open enrollment policies differ, meaning open enrollment can be mandatory or voluntary, or within districts (intradistrict), or between districts (interdistrict).¹³¹

These transfers increase a family's choices among public options, which is why open enrollment is considered a public school choice policy. Where it exists, it ensures students are not strictly limited to schools based on their ZIP code – giving them a choice that open enrollment advocates believe increases opportunity, though some critics believe it still contributes to separating students by wealth or race.¹³²

After Minnesota passed the first open enrollment law, several states followed suit. In 1989.
Arkansas, Iowa, Nebraska and Ohio passed open

enrollment laws.¹³³ The next year, Idaho, Utah and Washington created open enrollment policies.¹³⁴

Today, 43 states have laws or policies that permit interdistrict open enrollment, while 27 states plus District of Columbia and Puerto Rico have laws or policies that permit intradistrict open enrollment.¹³⁵

Even today, some states allow public schools to charge tuition for transfer students, though this is seen as a barrier to truly accessible open enrollment policies. According to some measurements, Utah, Arizona, Oklahoma, Kansas and Florida have the best (least restrictive and most transparent) open enrollment laws in the nation. 137

The growing popularity of public school choice

Public charter school laws spread quickly from Minnesota to other states. In many instances – like California, Colorado and Massachusetts – the push toward public charter schools came through Democratic or bipartisan leadership. 138

Today charter schools are a staple of America's public school choice offerings. Charter school laws now exist in all states except (as of 2022) Kentucky, Montana, Nebraska, North Dakota, South Dakota, Vermont and West Virginia. 139

At the federal level, public charter schools also benefited from progressive advocates, including Shanker. ¹⁴⁰ Federal charter school policies had bipartisan support and were actively championed during the Clinton and Obama administrations. ¹⁴¹

For instance, Clinton, a Democratic president, advocated for the Charter Schools Program to fund new public charter schools (something his Republican successor, President George W. Bush,

also supported).¹⁴² Clinton also signed The Charter School Expansion Act, which created incentives for states to expand or improve charter schools.¹⁴³

Likewise, Obama, also a Democratic president, promoted public charter schools during his time in office. He increased funding for the Charter Schools Program. He also used the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act to replicate high-performing charter schools and used the Race to the Top competitive grant program to help lift caps on charter school enrollment. He

The Trump's administration's emphasis on school choice naturally favored charter school expansion. However, during Biden's administration, new regulations enacted tighter restrictions on the Charter School Program – a change in approach relative to all his immediate predecessors.¹⁴⁷

In short, the story of public charter schools in America – both at the state and federal levels – has been one of leadership by progressive advocates and bipartisan support. This history is important because it highlights the broad potential for "education choice" to be a leading public policy under the right circumstances. In an environment of parent-driven education, robust private choice may simply be inevitable.

The history of vouchers and private school choice

Like public charter schools, private school voucher programs – which send public funds to a private school selected by parents to help pay for some or all of the cost of tuition – began to win legislative victories in the 1990s and 2000s, which is when almost all voucher or other private education choice programs in the U.S. were created.

Technically, two states passed voucher programs very early in America's history – Vermont in 1869 and Maine in 1873 – both of which created programs to use public funds to pay for tuition for public or non-religious private schools for families living far away from public schools¹⁴⁸ ("town tuitioning," as it was called).¹⁴⁹

Early thought leadership on the concept of vouchers can be traced back as early as the 18th century. Both Thomas Paine and John Stuart Mill held philosophies supporting private school vouchers and wrote about voucher-like policies. 151

But Milton Friedman's influential 1955 essay "The Role of Government in Education" (and another version in 1962) helped the idea of vouchers begin to grow in popularity, at least in some intellectual circles. Friedman contended that subsidizing private choice in schools would create competition and improve families' options. 153

However, vouchers have had varied uses and justifications. Sometimes vouchers in the late 1950s to 1960s were seen as a way to sidestep racial integration of schools, particularly after it was required in *Board v. Brown of Education* in 1954. ¹⁵⁴ For instance, seven states in the South offered tuition grant programs with the effect of incentivizing students to leave desegregated schools. ¹⁵⁵ Others, with more progressive ideas, saw vouchers as a way to end segregation or to narrow the achievement gaps between the disadvantaged and advantaged. ¹⁵⁶

By the 1970s, some progressives supported vouchers as a way to fix "overly bureaucratic bigcity schools." ¹⁵⁷ In the 1980s, advocacy for vouchers hit similar notes, even at the federal level. President Reagan's administration pushed for vouchers to help low-income students. ¹⁵⁸

It was against this background that support for vouchers culminated in the nation's first voucher bill in 1991, in Wisconsin. The program was created for low-income families. However, as it expanded to middle-income families, some of its Democratic supporters began to oppose it. ¹⁵⁹ A more nuanced view of vouchers among Republicans and Democrats existed well into the 2010s. ¹⁶⁰ But today, private school choice is nearly always understood to be a right-leaning political proposition.

After 1991, vouchers continued to spread to other states – Ohio quickly adopted a voucher program in 1995, but most other programs were passed between 2003 and 2019. Today, 14 states plus Puerto Rico and the District of Columbia have voucher programs. ¹⁶¹ Some have multiple programs, like Louisiana, Mississippi, Ohio and Wisconsin, usually the result of expanding voucher opportunities to new categories of students. ¹⁶²

Tax credit scholarships

Private education choice soon expanded beyond vouchers. For instance, in 1997, Arizona passed a tuition tax credit scholarship – which allowed individuals who donate to a school tuition organization to get a tax credit against state income taxes (up to a limit). Donations were then given to low-income or middle-income families in the form of scholarships to be used for private school tuition or other expenses. This is another form of choice geared toward offering students a place in private schools while not directly being paid for by the state.

The program was challenged in state and federal court, but the program prevailed. ¹⁶⁴ Today, 22 states have some form of tax credit scholarships,

some with multiple programs, and some with a broader range of acceptable expenses.¹⁶⁵

Tax credit education savings accounts

After Arizona's tax credit scholarships, the next iteration of private choice came with Florida's tax credit education savings account (ESA) in 2001. An education savings account differs from the traditional voucher model in that it gives wider flexibility on how funds can be used. Rather than simply funding private school tuition or fees, ESAs allow parents to spend funds on things like instructional materials, curriculum, homeschooling fees, and tests. Currently, there are two states with tax credit education savings accounts: Florida and Missouri. Missouri passed its program in 2021 during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Private education choice challenged in court

In 2002 the U.S. Supreme Court in *Zelman v. Simmons-Harris* upheld the constitutionality of vouchers, holding that the Ohio voucher program did not violate the First Amendment's establishment clause. ¹⁶⁷

However, in one instance, some groups brought a state challenge against Arizona's 2006 voucher law, based on one of its state constitution's Blaine Amendments, which prohibited state funds from going to "aid" religious private schools. Similar amendments can be found in many state constitutions. The Arizona Supreme Court ruled against the program. 168

After that decision, Arizona created the nation's first education savings account in 2011. This program deposits public funds into an account for a family to use for a variety of uses, rather than

sending funds directly to private schools or relying on private donations like a tax credit education savings account program does. This new approach avoided the violation of the state constitution that the Arizona voucher program had created. Thus was born a legislative vehicle that would become more popular than vouchers in many education choice circles because of its flexibility and increased choice. Arizona became a model of broad and universal education choice to which other states could look for a template.

The COVID-19 pandemic would supercharge support for education choice programs. But even before the pandemic, education savings accounts and other types of education choice policies were gaining ground. Today, 13 states have education savings account programs.¹⁶⁹

Other legal challenges have been brought against private choice programs as well; however, overall rulings have supported publicly funded private choice programs.

While education choice is seen today as a Republican platform issue, the story of the origins of private education choice programs suggests that there may be more potential for common ground in education reform than we often recognize.

Recommendations and conclusion

While some may argue that the momentum of parent-driven education today is experimental, a look at the history of the U.S. shows that is not true. We see that early on, parents were the center of a child's education. This was followed by a long era of moving the center of education from parents to public schools. Today, there is a growing interest in parent-driven education models, many of which are now available through public funding, resources and support.

To continue this trajectory, Utah policymakers and education leaders should consider doing the following:

Boosting funding for the Utah Fits All Scholarship Program. In 2023, the Utah

Legislature passed a universal education savings account program.¹⁷⁰ While universal in eligibility, it was very limited in funding. In fact, originally the program was only allocated enough funding for 5,000 scholarships; however, after demand for the program was demonstrated to be significantly more than funding would allow, the Legislature agreed to double the funding.¹⁷¹ The reality is that many more Utah students would benefit from this type of choice. Increasing funding for the program would expand parent-driven education opportunities by making it financially possible for more families that couldn't afford to do it otherwise.

Increasing parent access to information regarding curriculum and parent engagement.

Polling data commissioned by Sutherland Institute in 2024 shows that parents and teachers perceive things like access to curriculum and parent engagement quite differently. This may be attributed to an information gap about how parents can access information that is already available to them and a need to build capacity in communicating with parents in user-friendly ways. Policymakers should consider financial or professional incentives for teachers who willingly go beyond what is required of them in sharing their classroom curriculum. This may help more parents understand what their children are being taught and allow them to be more engaged.

Improving open enrollment law and data. Open enrollment policies allow parents to have a choice of school among district public schools. This empowers families to find a school that best fits

their child's needs. Utah has a strong open enrollment law and was one of the first states in the nation to pass legislation in this area. ¹⁷³ However, the state should strengthen the transparency of open enrollment data at the district and state level, which would help parents in making decisions. It could also prohibit address discrimination – so that where a child lives never impacts the decision to accept or deny their application to transfer schools.

We are arguably experiencing a revival of parentdriven education. As policymakers create reforms that bolster a parent's role, the revival will continue.

Endnotes

Current History Vol. 41 No. 239, University of California Press, July 1961, accessed December 20, 2023, https://www.jstor.org/stable/45310546?readnow=1&seq=1#page scan tab contents. ² Dave Roos, "What School Was Like in the 13 Colonies," History (formerly The History Channel), accessed December 20, 2023, https://www.history.com/news/13-colonies-school. ³ Ibid. ⁴ Ibid. ⁵ Ibid. ⁶ Ibid. ⁷ Ibid. ⁸ Boston Latin School, "History of BLS," accessed October 21, https://www.bls.org/apps/pages/index.jsp?uREC ID=206116 &type=d. ⁹ Ibid. ¹⁰ Middlekauff, "Education in Colonial America." 12 Ibid. 13 Ibid. ¹⁴ Roos, "What School Was Like in the 13 Colonies." ¹⁵ Middlekauff, "Education in Colonial America." ¹⁶ Ibid. ¹⁷ Ibid. ¹⁸ Ibid. ¹⁹ Ibid. ²⁰ Ibid. ²¹ Derek W. Black, "America's Founders Recognized the Need for Public Education. Democracy Requires Maintaining that Commitment," TIME, accessed on December 23, 2023, https://time.com/5891261/early-american-educationhistory/. ²² Ibid. ²³ Ibid. ²⁴ Ibid. ²⁵ Ibid. ²⁶ Ibid. ²⁷ Ibid.

¹ Robert Middlekauff, "Education in Colonial America,"

- ²⁹ Nancy Kober and Diane Stark Rentner, "History and Evolution of Public Education in the US," Center on Education Policy, accessed on December 20, 2023,
- https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED606970.

²⁸ Ibid.

³⁰ Carl F. Kaestle, "Common Schools Before the 'Common School Revival': New York Schooling in the 1790s," History of Education Quarterly Vol. 12 No. 4 (Winter, 1972), accessed December 20, 2023,

https://www.jstor.org/stable/367341?seq=3.

- ³¹ Barbara Winslow, "Education Reform in Antebellum America," *The Gilder Lehrman Institute of American History AP US History Study Guide*, accessed December 23, 2023, https://ap.gilderlehrman.org/history-by-era/first-age-reform/essays/education-reform-antebellum-america.

 ³² "Horace Mann," Britannica, accessed on December 20, 2023, https://www.britannica.com/topic/human-body-systems-2237111.
- ³³ Mike Margeson and Justin Spears, "The History and Results of America's Disastrous Public School System, Part I," May 13, 2019, https://fee.org/articles/the-history-and-results-of-our-disastrous-public-school-system-part-i/.
- 34 Ibid.
- ³⁵ Ronald Seavoy, *An Economic History of the United States from 1607 to the Present* (New York: Routledge, September 9, 2006).
- ³⁶ Winslow, "Education Reform in Antebellum America.".
- ³⁷ Ibid.
- 38 Ibid.
- ³⁹ Ibid.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Ibid.
- ⁴² Wendy A. Paterson, "From 1871 to 2021: A Short History of Education in the United States," Buffalo State, The State University of New York, December 8, 2021.
- 43 Ihid
- ⁴⁴ Sarah Holcomb, "The History of NEA," May 26, 2021, https://www.nea.org/about-nea/mission-vision-values/history-nea.
- ⁴⁵ Ibid.
- 46 Ibid.
- ⁴⁷ Ronald Seavoy, "An Economic History of the United States."
 ⁴⁸ Nancy Kober and Diane Stark Rentner, "History and
- Evolution of Public Education in the US," Center on Education Policy (2020).
- ⁴⁹ Ibid.
- ⁵⁰ Ibid.
- ⁵¹ Ibid.
- 52 Ibid.
- 53 Ibid.
- 54 Ibid.
- 55 Ibid.
- ⁵⁶ "The Federal Role In Education," U.S. Department of Education, accessed February 1, 2024,

https://www2.ed.gov/about/overview/fed/role.html.

⁵⁷ Chris Edwards, "Downsizing the Federal Government: Department of Education Timeline," Cato Institute, accessed February 1, 2024, https://www.downsizinggovernment.org/education/timelinegrowth.

- 58 Ibid.
- ⁵⁹ Ibid.
- 60 Ibid.
- ⁶¹ Christine Cooke Fairbanks, "U.S. History of Civics part 4: The U.S. Department of Education (as we know it) is born," July 1, 2020, accessed February 1, 2024,

https://sutherlandinstitute.org/u-s-history-of-civics-part-4-the-u-s-department-of-education-as-we-know-it-is-born/.
⁶² Ibid.

- 63 "The Federal Role in Education," U.S. Department of Education.
- 64 Ibid.
- 65 Ibid.
- ⁶⁶ "Impact Aid's 60 Years: 1950-1970," National Association of Federally Impacted Schools, accessed on February 1, 2024.
- ⁶⁷ "The Federal Role in Education," U.S. Department of Education.
- 68 Ibid.
- 69 Ibid.
- ⁷⁰ Edwards, "Department of Education Timeline."
- ⁷¹ David P. Gardner, "A Nation at Risk: The Imperative for Educational Reform," April 1983, U.S. Department of Education, National Commission on Excellence in Education.
- ⁷² Edwards, "Department of Education Timeline."
- ⁷³ Ibid.
- ⁷⁴ Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA), U.S. Department of Education, accessed February 2, 2024,

https://www.ed.gov/essa?src=rn.

- ⁷⁵ Caitlin Emma, "Obama administration releases directive on transgender rights to school bathrooms," Politico, May 12, 2016, accessed February 2, 2024,
- https://www.politico.com/story/2016/05/obama-administration-title-ix-transgender-student-rights-223149.
- ⁷⁶ Charles Murray, "Do We Need the Department of Education?" *Imprimis*, Hillsdale College, January 2012, Vol. 41, Issue 1, accessed February 2, 2024,

https://imprimis.hillsdale.edu/do-we-need-the-department-of-education/.

⁷⁷ Michael Hansen, Elizabeth Mann Levesque, Jon Valant, and Diana Quentero, "2018 Brown Center Report on American Education: Trends in NAEP math, reading and civics scores," Brookings Institute, Jun 27, 2018, accessed February 2, 2024, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/2018-brown-center-report-on-american-education-trends-in-naep-math-reading-and-civics-scores/.

- 78 Ibid.
- ⁷⁹ Ibid.
- ⁸⁰ Ibid.
- 81 Ibid.
- ⁸² "Public School Revenue Sources," Preprimary, Elementary and Secondary Education, National Center for Education Statistics, May 2023, accessed February 2, 2024,

- https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator/cma/public-school-revenue.
- ⁸³ "The Federal Role in Education," U.S. Department of Education.
- ⁸⁴ Dear Colleague Letter on the Nondiscriminatory Administration of School Discipline, U.S. Department of Justice, Civil Rights Division, January 8, 2014, accessed February 2, 2024,

https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/letters/colleague -201401-title-vi.html.

- ⁸⁵ Casey Patrick Cochran, "A Radical Ideology for Home Education: The Journey of John Holt from School Critic to Home School Advocate: 1964-1985," *Home School Researcher*, Vol. 13, Issue 3, Jul 10, 1999, accessed February 2, 2024, https://www.nheri.org/home-school-researcher-a-radical-ideology-for-home-education-the-journey-of-john-holt-from-school-critic-to-home-school/.
- ⁸⁶ "Rousas John Rushdoony," Calcedon Foundation, accessed February 2, 2024, https://chalcedon.edu/founder.
- ⁸⁷ Dr. Clint Heacock, "Exodus or Transformation: Christian Homeschooling and R.J. Rushdoony's Legacy in the Age of COVID," October 26, 2021, accessed February 2, 2024, https://politicalresearch.org/2021/10/26/exodus-ortransformation.
- ⁸⁸ "Raymond and Dorothy Moore: Homeschool Pioneers," Canadian Centre for Home Education, accessed February 2, 2024, https://cche.ca/raymond-dorothy-moore-homeschool-pioneers/.
- ⁸⁹ "Raymond Moore," Britannica, accessed February 2, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/biography/Raymond-Moore-American-author.
- 90 "Raymond Moore," Britannica.
- ⁹¹ "Ivan Illich," Britannica, accessed February 2, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/biography/Ivan-Illich#ref1221206.
- 92 Ibid.
- ⁹³ Wisconsin v. Yoder, 406 U.S. 205 (1972)
- ⁹⁴ "John Holt," Britannica, accessed February 2, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/biography/John-Holt.
- 95 Ibid.
- 96 Ibid.
- ⁹⁷ Ibid.
- 98 Ibid.
- 99 Ibid.
- 100 Ibid.
- ¹⁰¹ Ibid.
- 102 Ibid.
- 103 Ibid.
- ¹⁰⁴ John Holt, *How Children Fail*, 1982. (Lanham: Pitman Publishing, January 1, 1964).
- ¹⁰⁵ Growing Without Schooling, accessed July 20, 2023, https://www.johnholtgws.com/about-gws.
- ¹⁰⁶ John Holt, Britannica.

```
<sup>107</sup> Ibid.
```

- Aaron Rice, "Mom arrested for homeschooling in Mississippi," Mississippi Center for Public Policy, February 26, 2019, accessed July 20, 2023, https://mspolicy.org/momarrested-for-homeschooling-in-mississippi/.
- ¹¹² "Parent Qualifications," Coalition for Responsible Home Education, accessed July 20, 2023.
- ¹¹³ Coalition for Responsible Home Education, accessed July 20, 2023, https://responsiblehomeschooling.org/state-by-state/.
- 114 "Part 4 of 4: History of HSLDA."
- 115 Ibid.
- 116 Ibid.
- 117 Ibid.
- ¹¹⁸ Libby Stanford, "GOP Lawmakers Tout Choice as a Way out of Failing Schools," *Education Week*, April 18, 2023, accessed Jul 27, 2023, https://sutherlandinstitute.org/history-of-parent-driven-education-part-5-charter-schools-and-prepandemic-public-school-choice/.
- ¹¹⁹ "Providing a World-Class Education in Every Zip Code," Democratic National Committee, accessed July 27, 2023, https://democrats.org/where-we-stand/party-platform/providing-a-world-class-education-in-every-zip-code/.
- ¹²⁰ Ted Kolderie, "Ray Budde and the Origins of the 'Charter Concept,'" The National Charter Schools Founders Library, July 2, 2005, accessed July 27, 2023,

https://charterlibrary.org/library/ray-budde-the-origins-of-the-charter-concept-by-ted-kolderie/.

- 121 Ibid.
- 122 Ibid.
- 123 Ibid.
- 124 Ibid.
- 125 Ibid.
- 126 Ibid.
- 127 Ibid.
- 128 Ibid.
- 129 Ibid.
- ¹³⁰ Marga Torrence Mikulecky, "Open Enrollment Is on the Menu But Can You Order it?" Education Commission of the States, June 2013, accessed July 27, 2023,

https://charterlibrary.org/library/ray-budde-the-origins-of-the-charter-concept-by-ted-kolderie/.

- 131 Ibid.
- 132 Ibid.
- 133 Ibid.
- 134 Ibid.
- 135 Ibid.

```
<sup>136</sup> Jude Schwalback, "Public Schools Without Boundaries: Ranking every state's K-12 open enrollment policies," Reason Foundation, November 3, 2022, accessed July 27, 2023, https://reason.org/open-enrollment/public-schools-without-boundaries-a-50-state-ranking-of-k-12-open-enrollment/#:~:text=While%2043%20states%20have%20som e,have%20mandatory%20open%20enrollment%20laws.

<sup>137</sup> Ibid.
```

138 Emily Langhorne, "The Progressive Roots of Charter Schools," Progressive Policy Institute, September 2019, accessed July 27, 2023, https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED605247.
139 "National Charter School Law Rankings and Scorecard — 2022," Center for Education Reform, accessed July 27, 2023, https://edreform.com/issues/choice-charter-schools/laws-legislation/#:~:text=An%20Introduction%20to%20Charter%20 School%20Laws&text=(The%20seven%20states%20that%20d o,born%20at%20the%20state%20level.

¹⁴⁰ Langhorne, "The Progressive Roots of Charter Schools."

- ¹⁴¹ Ibid.
- ¹⁴² Ibid.
- 143 Ibid.
- 144 Ibid.
- ¹⁴⁵ Ibid.
- 146 Ibid.

¹⁴⁷ Libby Stanford, "Biden Administration Tightens Rules on Charter School Funding Program," *Education Week*, July 1, 2022, accessed July 27, 2023,

https://www.edweek.org/policy-politics/biden-administration-tightens-rules-on-charter-school-funding-program/2022/07.

- ¹⁴⁸ Dan Laitsch, "After 60 years, Do the Arguments for K-12 Vouchers Still Hold?" Global Education Review, April 6, 2016, accessed August 9, 2023, https://summit.sfu.ca/item/15937. ¹⁴⁹ "Vermont Town Tuitioning Program," EdChoice, accessed August 9, 2023.
- ¹⁵⁰ Antony Flew, "History of the Voucher Idea," Foundation for Economic Education, June 1, 1995, accessed August 9, 2023, https://fee.org/articles/history-of-the-voucher-idea/. ¹⁵¹ Ibid.
- ¹⁵² Matt Barnum, "Critics of vouchers say they're marred by racism and exacerbate segregation. Are they right?" Chalkbeat, July 23, 2017, accessed August 9, 2023, https://www.chalkbeat.org/2017/7/23/21107262/critics-of-vouchers-say-they-re-marred-by-racism-and-exacerbate-segregation-are-they-right/.
- 153 Ibid.
- 154 Ibid.
- 155 Ibid.
- 156 Ibid.
- ¹⁵⁷ Ibid.
- ¹⁵⁸ Robert Pear, "Reagan Proposes Vouchers to Give Poor a Choice of Schools," *New York Times*, November 14, 1985, accessed August 9, 2023,

¹⁰⁸ Ibid.

¹⁰⁹ Ibid.

¹¹⁰ "Part 4 of 4: History of HSLDA," in the series: Get to Know HSLDA, Home School Legal Defense Association, accessed July 20, 2023, https://hslda.org/post/history-of-hslda.

https://www.nytimes.com/1985/11/14/us/reagan-proposes-vouchers-to-give-poor-a-choice-of-schools.html.

- ¹⁵⁹ Barnum, "Critics of vouchers."
- ¹⁶⁰ Sean Cavanagh, "Vouchers Gain Foothold Among State, Local Democrats," *Education Week*, September 18, 2012, accessed August 9, 2023, https://www.edweek.org/policypolitics/vouchers-gain-foothold-among-state-local-democrats/2012/09.
- ¹⁶¹ "What are School Vouchers?" EdChoice, accessed August 9, 2023, https://www.edchoice.org/school-choice/types-of-school-choice/what-are-school-vouchers-2/.

 ¹⁶² Ibid.
- ¹⁶³ "Tax-Credit Scholarships," EdChoice, accessed August 9, 2023, https://www.edchoice.org/school-choice/types-of-school-choice/tax-credit-scholarship/.
- ¹⁶⁴ "Arizona Individual Tax Credit Scholarships," Institute for Justice, accessed August 9, 2023, https://ij.org/case/winn-v-garriott/#:~:text=In%201997%2C%20Arizona%20adopted%20 the,maximum%20of%20%24500%20per%20taxpayer.

 ¹⁶⁵ "Tax-Credit Scholarships," EdChoice.
- ¹⁶⁶ Tax-Credit Education Savings Accounts (ESAs), EdChoice, accessed April 4, 2024, https://www.edchoice.org/what-is-a-tax-credit-education-savings-account/.
- ¹⁶⁷ Rehnquist, William H, and Supreme Court of the United States. U.S. Reports: *Zelman, Superintendent of Public Instruction of Ohio, et al. v. Simmons-Harris et al.*, 536 U.S. 639 2001.

- ¹⁶⁸ "ACLU Applauds Arizona Supreme Court Decision Striking Down School Voucher Program," ACLU press release, March 25, 2009, accessed August 9, 2023,
- https://www.aclu.org/press-releases/aclu-applauds-arizona-supreme-court-decision-striking-down-school-voucher-program.
- ¹⁶⁹ "What is an Education Savings Account (ESA)?" EdChoice, accessed August 9, 2023, https://www.edchoice.org/school-choice/types-of-school-choice/education-savings-account/.
- ¹⁷⁰ Funding for Teacher Salaries and Optional Education Opportunities, H.B. 215, 65th Utah Legislature (2023).
- ¹⁷¹ Joshua Q. Nelson, "Utah legislature doubles funding for school choice program after 'overwhelming number of applications," Fox News, March 17, 2024,
- https://www.foxnews.com/media/utah-legislature-doubles-funding-school-choice-program-overwhelming-number-applications.
- ¹⁷² Sutherland Institute, "The Parent-Teacher Perception Gap," September 2024,
- https://sutherlandinstitute.org/publications/the-parent-teacher-perception-gap/.
- ¹⁷³ Christine Cooke Fairbanks, "Utah is a leader in open enrollment but it could do more," Sutherland Institute, August 22, 2024, https://sutherlandinstitute.org/utah-is-a-leader-in-open-enrollment-but-it-could-do-more/.